
MCFC Board Meeting Minutes: January 28th 2019. 

In attendance: Mary Jane, Don, Georgie, Jane, Katie, Donna (phone), Will. 

Date for Four-mile Stillwater Trail: 

Trail opening event is a requirement from NSE, and should take place in June. Forest songbirds could be 
a part of the guided walk opening. It’s possible that we could co-host the opening with Annapolis 
County? We could write a promotional article and submit to papers before the date.  

Planning to have another work party before then to clean up trail, put in trail markers, spread mulch, 
etc. Tentative date chosen: May 25th. Maybe we could involve 02 program from the school?  

ACTION: Katie to contact Annapolis County re co-hosting and help promote through networks. 

Campsite update: 

Insurance quote for campsite would be an additional $750.00 (through Heustis, Digby). 

DLF haven’t really given any feedback yet. Cody and Mary Jane had looked at some sites, but another 
scouting excursion with board members would be desirable before choosing sites. Ricky Frail may be 
able to help identify the best sites. It needs to be accessible, not too far from the road, not too far from 
water. Campsite scouting date: tentative 24th February. Katie, Donna, Georgie, Katie, Cody and Mary 
Jane, and Jane should be available. 

Board Attendance: 

Board attendance and participation has been dwindling.  

ACTION: Katie to send earlier reminders ahead of time and encourage board members to attend. 

Financial report: 

Jane presented the financials. We have a budget deficit at the end of 2018 of $57,435, with $54,155 in 
the chequing account. This was considerably less that the budgeted profit/loss, largely due to the 
board’s decision not to harvest without the approved management plan, pending the Lahey review 
recommendations, and lower firewood sales to the park. The membership may need clarification on 
these points. It’s worth pointing out that the stumpage offer was we did get was at a net loss (might be 
worth putting in stumpage offer and showing what year ends would have been (worse)), that we didn’t 
want to pursue harvests that were contrary to management plan as we didn’t have agreement on 
proposed management prescriptions, and that the board did not feel comfortable with the mandate 
from Westfor to publicly support license renewal, particularly as it is contrary to a request to extend our 
management area.  

MOTION: Jane moved approval of the financial statements as presented. Seconded by Georgie. Motion 
carried. 

MOTION: Will moved that we send financials to our accountant to prepare year end financial 
statements. Seconded by Don. Motion carried. 

 



Draft budget: 

Mary Jane presented the 2019 draft budget. 

Revenues: 

There are proposed harvests in spring and fall, including more pine harvests. We do not have a contract 
for campground firewood with Keji this year. Firewood stumpage rates have doubled due to perceived 
competition with private land, which will make firewood sales less lucrative, and we still need to find 
someone to process wood private firewood.  

Campground numbers are based on 12 sites, $30/night including firewood, at 50% occupancy. 
Workshop budget is the same as last year. DLF grant to last till end March. Processing costs and trucking 
costs are high especially further away. There is a need for a firewood committee meeting soon. 

The DNR grant of $65,000 is an admin allowance to cover the last six months due to the delay in license 
renewal. 

Expenditure:  

Even with conservative numbers we still do not have a balances budget, especially given the DLF grant. 
especially given the 65$ grant. There was a discussion about harvesting more wood if markets stay 
strong, it might be an option. There is an increase budget to cover hiring more technical support, 
perhaps revamp website to incorporate campsite booking. Until we have a new license it still feels like 
we can’t move confidently forward.  

ACTION: Mary Jane to finalise the budget and circulate via basecamp. 

Discussion: 

What is our biggest priority this year and how does our budget reflect that? Need clear focus for the 
coming year. We were in the same place last year but really nothing had changed. We will be cutting 
more wood but making less money. Loss of firewood contract is leaving a hole in our income. 

The development of a Land Trust is still a long way off. There might be a way to pilot carbon offsets for 
government carbon emissions? Camping will require investment that we won’t regain in our first year. 
Firewood production has a positive margin but is logistically hard.  

How can we move forward in the light of the Lahey review response? Long-term licenses are likely on 
hold for likely another year. Another year of extension is not viable economically for us. Even if we can 
break even and demonstrate community benefit such as business development and recreational 
opportunities, that would suffice for now. Option: we could request an amendment to our existing 
agreement in the form of greater operational land base, more silviculture funding, and/or an adjustment 
to admin cost allowance in our stumpage.  

Committee reports:  

Many of the committees haven’t met in a while.  

ACTION: Katie to request that the chairs confirm that they can chair the committees. 



Speaking points for the Minister:  

We should view this as trust and relationship building exercise, sell the value that we offer, and 
show how we can help them achieve their goals with reference to the Lahey review 
recommendations. We need to work together with other organizations and show a united 
front.  

We also need to follow up with the premier. The best way to get a meeting with him is through 
his constituency office. 

Date for next meeting:  

Monday, 25th February.  

Georgie made a motion to adjourn. 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 



Medway Community Forest Co-operative 
Board Meeting 
April 15, 2019 

Caledonia Hub, Caledonia 

Attendance: 
Katie McLean (KM)    Don Kimball (DK) 
Mary Jane Rodger (MJR)   Angelika Waldow (AW) 
Jane Barker (JB)     Jill Francis (JF) 
Donna Crossland (DC)    George Uhlman (GU) 
Friedrich Meyer (FM)      
 
Lands and Forestry= DLF 
 
1. Financial Report   

• MCFC has harvested > 3500 tons to date, more than what was projected.  We are selling a small 
amount of bundled to Kejimkujik that was committed for purchase last year.  We should be 
close to budget.  Expenses are less than budgeted.  

• The grant from Lands and Forestry was received. 
• Our income is ~ 37 k below what we budgeted for in the 1st quarter but we will make up for this 

in the coming months and will have additional income in April. 
• We won’t be billed for stumpage until Mar 31st. 
• There is a large inventory of firewood presently. 

 
Motion by Jane to approve the financial statement.  GU seconded.  CARRIED. 
 
2. Students 

• MCFC is hiring two students for spring/summer months. 
• A ‘woods ready’ vehicle is required for the students who need transportation.  Rental 

rate is ~ $ 900.00/mo.  An SUV or truck is required. 
• The possibility of purchasing a used vehicle to sell later will be explored, perhaps from 

an auction. 
 

3. Operations  
• We’ve cut ~ 3600 tons to date this year over two harvest areas using WestFor operators.  

A shelterwood harvest was completed along with two smaller Variable Retention 
harvests, using the new Lands and Forestry variable retention guidelines. 

• Firewood:  we will process 200 cord this spring.  A contract will be drawn up in the 
coming weeks for the contractor to work exclusively on our firewood processing. 

• We will continue to explore the possibility of a Kejimkujik firewood contract handled by 
Friends of Keji, and the construction of a kiln in partnership with another contractor for 
drying firewood.  There are other potential firewood contracts we can explore to help 
pay for the kiln. 

• MCFC plans to help other people run businesses in the community, while Keji and 
potentially others receive wood from sustainably managed sources.  Additionally, we 
have other clients purchasing winter firewood. 



 

 

• Stumpage increased in 2019 so firewood is not as lucrative as last year.   
• We are moving forward with new business development as outlined in the Business 

Plan.  Large dimension white pine wood sales to the UK forecast a generous profit.   We 
are exploring making some poplar into lumber and selling other under-utilized species to 
a local mill. 
 

4. Niche market funding 
• Rural innovation District – Jane B. applied on short notice and obtained funding for a 

business development for the Western Woodlot Services Coop for specialty wood 
products (e.g. trees with sweeps, burls, chaga, curly maple, etc).   It was funded (30 k) 
and will employ Abby Lewis part-time.  The MCFC should explore this in future. 
 

5.  Letter to Julie Towers, Lands and Forestry 
• The MCFC composed a letter addressed to the Deputy Minister of Lands and Forestry, 

Julie Towers, with three key requests: 
1. As part of our landscape level planning exercise, we need an increase in license area 

because we conduct additional activities with a community focus and are very 
different from other licensees who have only traditional harvest interests. 

2. The Community Forest must be granted the authority, without going through DLF, 
to facilitate non-timber uses.  We presently must proceed through a formal lease 
process, the same as members of the public, if we want to carry out projects such as 
implementing rustic campsites. 

3. Amendments to the current administrative allowance to reflect the costs of 
managing the license area as a community group. 

Discussions ensued regarding whether the board should state its intention to step down on Dec 
31st should the current agreement with DLF not be altered to grant more reasonable liberty and 
flexibility to the Community Forest to manage its land.  A full 18 months have passed for 
negotiation of the new license agreement (began in Dec 2017), resulting in the blocking of long-
term projects and plans, as negotiations hold everything in limbo.  (The original agreement took 
only 6 months to complete.)  There is an obligation to inform stakeholders and membership of 
the lack of progress toward a new license agreement. 
Motion by GU that the letter regarding MCFC license negotiations to the Deputy Minister be 
amended to reflect the board’s agreed response action(s) should the license agreement not 
be amended as per the board’s request.  DC-seconded.   
 
6. Proposal to update website 
• The MCFC website needs to be updated.  MJ put together a website for the Land Trust in 

~ 2 days but suggests paying a community member to do the work.  However, the 
money could be spent instead on a marketing strategy.  We could obtain more members 
with some additional marketing. 
 

7.  AGM 
• MJ will check hall availability for dates in June.   



 

 

• We will be looking for nominations for board members.  Terms for GU and Peter van 
Dyk are due. 

• KM will contact all members to check on status and confirm intentions to stay/leave. 
• We are currently 11 board members.  We could have 14 members. 

 
Motion:  Adjourn-JB.   
 
Next meeting:  June 3rd 2019. 

 


